
 
 
 
 

VILLAGE BOARD  
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 

 
APRIL 18, 2016 – 7:00 PM 

 
LEMONT VILLAGE HALL 

418 MAIN ST. 
LEMONT, IL 60439 

 
AGENDA 

 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. ROLL CALL 
 
III. DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

A. SPECIAL EVENT APPLICATION – SLIDE THE CITY DISCUSSION 
(PLANNING &ED)(VIRGILIO)(JONES) 
 

B. 5TH ST. VARIATIONS AND RESUBDIVISION DISCUSSION 
(PLANNING &ED)(STAPLETON)(JONES) 
 

C. CLASS 6b  REQUEST – 16548 NEW AVENUE DISCUSSION  
(PLANNING &ED)(STAPLETON)(JONES) 
 

D. RETAIL ATTRACTION PARTNERSHIP WITH LEMONT AREA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 
DISCUSSION (NO ATTACHMENT) 
(ADMIN./P&ED)(REAVES/CHIALDIKAS)(SCHAFER/JONES) 
 

IV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
V. NEW BUSINESS 
 
VI. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
 
VIII. ADJOURN 



COW Memorandum – Slide the City 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

1 

  
 
 
TO:  Committee of the Whole 
 
FROM:  Charity Jones, AICP  

Planning & Economic Development Director   
   
SUBJECT: Special Event Application – Slide the City 
 
DATE:  April 13, 2016 
       
 
SUMMARY 
 
Slyde Adventures, LLC has submitted an application for a special event called Slide the 
City, proposed to be held August 13-14, 2016.  Due to the extensive off-site impacts of the 
proposed event, staff is seeking Board questions and comments related to the 
application before issuing an approval or denial. 
 
EVENT DESCRIPTION 
 
The proposed event is a ticketed attraction, where participants pay to slide down an 
inflatable water slide, similar to a Slip ‘N Slide® 24’ wide and up to 1,000 ft in length.  
Participants must be at least 48” tall and the event is intended to be open from 11:00 am 
to 6:00 pm Saturday, August 13, 2016.  If ticket sales are strong, the event organizers are 
also requesting the event be held the same time on Sunday, August 14, 2016.  
Anticipated event attendance is estimated to be about 3,000. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   

Slide 
the City 
events 
in other 
towns. 
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Slide the City events take place around the world; in Illinois there have been recent Slide 
the City events in Algonquin and Peoria.  One event was scheduled for Rockford, but 
cancelled due to poor ticket sales.  Although all events are called “Slide the City” events 
are managed by different event companies.  
 
The event is intended to occupy a public street; the event organizers propose that street 
be closed from 12:00 am on August 13, 2016 to 11:59 pm on August 14.  The event will be 
staffed by 6-8 employees and 20 volunteers.  The event organizers intend to have music, 
food vendors, and alcoholic beverage sales within designated areas, but are willing to 
forgo the request for alcoholic beverage sales if that is an issue for the Village. 
 
The event is for profit, however the event organizers has indicated a desire to partner 
with a local charitable organization to provide a donation of a portion of the profits.  The 
vent would require Village Police and Public Works services, which would be reimbursed 
by event organizers.  The application also requests use of Village water; the applicant 
intends to use a Village hydrant with a meter on it, and pay standard Village water rates 
for its use.  As a comparison, the applicant stated an event in Arizona last year used 
9,000 gallons of water. 
 
The applicant has proposed two potential locations for the Slide the City event: Stephen 
Street from McCarthy Rd to Main St and State Street from Custer St to Illinois St. (see 
attached maps).  Staff held a meeting with Planning, Police, Public Works, Building, and 
Fire District staff to discuss the application.  The principal concerns from staff were related 
to fire safety / emergency access and traffic impacts. 
 
Traffic Impacts.  Staff agreed that if Stephen Street were used, Main Street would need to 
remain open to traffic and if State Street were used, Illinois Street would need to remain 
open to traffic.  Staff expressed some concerns regard the applicant’s proposed 
rerouting plans.  However, alternative detour routes could be designated, since both 
proposed event locations are within the portion of Lemont characterized by a standard 
street grid, with multiple alternative streets. 
 
The proposed street closures would create significant impacts to adjacent property 
owners.  On the Stephen Street proposal, access to 13 properties would be significantly 
impacted by the proposed road closure including the McCarthy Stone Manor condos 
and the large multi-family building on the southwest corner of Illinois and Stephen St.  
Seven of the significantly impacted properties do not have off-street parking on their lots, 
so those residents would be parking farther into the surrounding neighborhoods, as some 
of them typically park on Stephen Street. 
 
In the State Street proposal, the proposed closure would only eliminate access to off-
street parking for three residential properties; all others would have access to their off-
street parking via a side street or alley.  However, the closure of State Street would 
require rerouting of truck traffic, as well as impacting the major thoroughfare adjacent to 
St. Patrick and St. Alphonsus churches. 
 
Emergency Access.  The Fire District stated that since the streets would be shut down and 
both proposed locations have occupied buildings adjacent to the closed street, the Fire 
District would request a 20’ emergency fire lane on each side of the slide. Stephen Street 
is approximately 40 ft wide and State Street is approximately 36 ft wide.  Based on a 24’ 
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wide slide, there is insufficient room to provide a 20’ drive lane on either side of the slide. 
The applicant had proposed to place the slide adjacent to one street curb, allowing 12 
ft of clear space on the State Street proposal and 16 ft of clear space on the Stephen 
Street proposal.  While the applicant would keep these lanes free of structures, there 
would be event participants standing and walking in these areas.  Following the staff 
meeting, the applicant has indicated that in case of emergency, the slide can be 
deflated and fire apparatus could drive over it.  Staff has relayed this information to the 
Fire District and is awaiting comment.   
 
CONCLUSION 
 
Staff provided the applicant with alternate locations with less impact to neighboring 
properties, but the applicant wishes to pursue the locations requested.  The event has 
been successful in other communities and could bring thousands of visitors to Lemont to 
experience the community’s hills and spend time and money in our local businesses.  
However, Lemont’s roads are narrower than those typically used for a Slide the City 
event.  The proposed event would have significant impacts to surrounding residents and 
institutional uses and would not meet the Fire District’s emergency access requests.  Staff 
welcomes the Committee’s input on how to best proceed with this application. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 

1. Slide the City Event Application 

























































COW Memorandum – Case # 16-03 480 5th St. Variations and Resubdivision 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

1 

  
 
TO:  Committee of the Whole            

 

FROM:  Heather Valone, Village Planner 

 

THRU: Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 

    

SUBJECT: Case 16-03 480 5th St. Variations and Resubdivision 

 

DATE:  April 12, 2016 

       

 

SUMMARY 

 

William Brennan, owner of the property located 480 5th St., is requesting variations from 

the Lemont Unified Development Ordinance Table 17-07-01. The purpose of the 

requested zoning entitlements are to allow for a subdivision of an existing property into 

two 87.5 feet wide and 10,800 square foot single-family lots. Staff is recommending 

approval. Planning and Zoning Commission did not recommend approval of the 

variations. 

 

Village of Lemont 

Planning & Economic Development Department 
 

418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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PROPOSAL INFORMATION     

Case No. 16-03     

Project Name 480 5th St. Variations and  Resubdivision 

General Information     

Applicant Bill Brennan 

Status of Application Owner 

Requested Actions: 
Variations to allow for two lots with reduced widths of  

87.5 and lot areas of 10,800 sf. 

Site Location 480 5th St. (PIN 22-28-102-018-0000) 

Existing Zoning R-4 (Detached Single-Family Residential District) 

Size .53 ac 

Existing Land Use Vacant Land  

Surrounding Land Use/Zoning North: R-4 (Detached single-family residence)    

 
South: R-4 (Detached single-family residence) 

 
East: R-4 (Detached single-family residence) 

 
West: R-4 (Detached single-family residence) 

Comprehensive Plan 2030 
The Comprehensive Plan classifies this site infill 

Residential (INF) 

 

BACKGROUND 

The subject property is part of the Becker’s subdivision from 1880.  The property has R-4 

zoning. This zoning classification requires a minimum lot size of 12,500 sf and minimum lot 

width of 90 ft. The applicant is proposing two lots with a lot width of 87.5 ft and lot size of 

10,863 sf and 10,858 sf. The applicant applied to develop the lot in 2003 with a similar 

proposal, the application was denied by the Village Board, which raised concerns over 

the proposed size of the lots without a road right-of-way dedication to the Village. The 

neighboring property owners from the east side of 5th St. also commented that 5th St. is a 

private road for which access to the east lots was granted through private road and 

right-of-way easements in 1890. 

 

PZC Hearing. The Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC) conducted a public hearing on 

March 16.  

 

Several neighbors spoke at the public heating and expressed concerns related to the 

access of the lots from the privately owned 5th St. and increased traffic for the two 

proposed homes. 

 

Some of the PZC Commissioners expressed concerns that the applicant was creating the 

need for the variations. Additionally concerns were raised related to the site design and 

its comparability if the entire area were to redevelop in a future scenario.  

 

The PZC voted on three separate motions: 

 

1. Recommend approve of the variation to allow the proposed lots to remain on 

well water, voted 2-4 failed motion. 

 

2. Recommend approval of the variations for lot size and width voted 3-3 failed 

motion.  
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3. Recommended approval of the waiver to construct sidewalks, voted 0-6 failed 

motion. 

 

GENERAL ANALYSIS 

 

Zoning History. The initial subdivision that created the 77 lots from 4th St. to 6th St. was 

called the Becker’s Subdivision (Figure 1). At that time, the subject site was part of a 

larger site shown below as lot 43. A subsequent subdivision has created the current lot 

configuration for the subject property and the neighboring properties to the south. The 

original plat showed the location of 5th St. along the east property of lots 77-72. As shown 

in Figure 2, 5th Street is currently located along the western edge of lots 72-77. The 

recorded documentation does not indicate why the location of 5th Street changed from 

its originally planned location to its current configuration.  

 
Figure 1 Expert from Becker's Subdivision Recorded Plat. The arrow indicates the relative location of the subject property. 
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Figure 2 The current configuration of the parcels that are part of the original Becker's subdivision's lot 43. The highlighted parcel 
indicates the subject lot. Labels indicate current lot number note lot 42 in Becker’s Subdivision was subsequently resubdivided. 

Site Access. The subject site only has access from 5th Street.  It is staff’s understanding that 

the subject site could have been  “flag lot” with a small access to McCarthy, but that the 

current owner sold developed that separate property (labeled as 3 in figure 2) several 

years ago. 

 

5th Street is not a dedicated right of way.  Easements were granted to the homeowners 

of the properties on the east side of 5th Street by recorded document numbers 1355915, 

1356015, 1356015, dated 1890.  The applicant will need to secure an easement to the 

subject site, either through easement agreement among the owners or declaratory 

judgement by a court, to ensure access to the site from 5th Street. Staff recommends that 

the applicant secure such access prior to ordinance approval. 

 

REQUESTED VARIATIONS 

 

Utilities. Currently, the properties along the 5th St. north of McCarthy Rd are serviced by a 

sanitary sewer underneath 5th St. and well water. The closest water main to the subject 

property is 275 ft west along 4th St.  The properties along 4th St. do not have public utility 

easements. The applicant has provided a cost estimate of $73,244 to bring the water 

utilities to the two proposed lots from 4th St. with no easements. The applicant is 

requesting that a waiver be granted to allow the properties to remain on well water as 

the cost and the lack of public utility easements create a significant hardship. The 

surrounding properties on 5th St. use well water and connect to the sewer underneath 5th 

St.  As 5th Street is located within a private easement, the applicant may need to take 

additional steps to connect to the existing sewer system. 
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Unified Development Ordinance. The applicant is requesting the following deviations 

from Lemont’s Unified Development Ordinance (UDO): 

  
UDO 

Section 

UDO Standard Proposed  Staff Comments 

17.07.01 

(Table) 

Minimum lot size 

is 12,500 sf for R-4. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Minimum lot 

widths is 90 ft for 

R-4 lots.  

 

Minimum lot size is 

10,800 sf. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Minimum lot width 

is 87.5 ft. 

 

 

The proposed lot size is a 15% variation 

from the UDO defined minimum lot size. 

The applicant is proposing dedicating 15 ft 

(1,312 sf) of each proposed lot to the 

Village for public right-of-way. Staff finds 

this deviation acceptable due to the 

dedication and constraints of the 

property.  

 

The proposed lot width is a request for a 

3% variation from the minimum of 90 ft per 

the UDO, staff finds this deviation 

acceptable.  

 

17.26.01 

(Table) 

Parkway width 

minimum of 12 ft, 

sidewalk width 

minimum of five 

feet. 

The applicant is 

also requesting a 

waiver from the 

requirement to 

construct 

sidewalks as the 

surrounding 

properties do not 

have sidewalks. 

 Staff finds this deviation acceptable as 

this is only a lot split, and because 5th 

Street is not a dedicated right of way 

along its entire length. 

 

 

STANDARDS FOR VARIATIONS  

 

UDO Section 17.04.150.D states that variation requests must be consistent with the 

following three standards to be approved: 

 

1. The variation is in harmony with the general purpose and intent of the Unified 

Development Ordinance; 

 

Analysis.  The general purpose of the UDO is specified in UDO Section 17.01.050.  

Of the eight components listed, five are either not applicable to or unaffected by 

the variation request. 

 

 Ensuring adequate natural light, air, privacy, and access to property.  The 

proposed variation would not negatively impact light or air to the property.  

 

 Protecting the character of established residential neighborhoods. The 

proposed lots will not alter the established residential area surrounding. The 

subject property is proposed to be single-family lots that are wider than the 

lots to the east of 5th St. The proposed lots are smaller in size than the 

neighboring lots to the east but when viewed from the road the new lots 

will not appear smaller due to their wider lot widths. The average width of 

the lots along the east side of 5th St. is 66ft. The narrower and somewhat 

smaller proposed lots fit the established character of the neighborhood 

better than the R-4 standards.   

 



COW Memorandum – Case # 16-03 480 5th St. Variations and Resubdivision 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

6 

 Accommodating development and growth that is consistent with the 

preceding purposes. The subject property is classified in the Lemont 2030 

Plan as Infill Residential (IFR). The goal of the IFR is construction of new home 

sites on the remaining vacant lots in the area that are consistent with the 

established character of the neighborhoods. The proposal would develop 

a vacant lot that although does not fully meet R-4 standards, is consistent 

with the neighboring properties. 

 

2. The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, and thus strict 

enforcement of the Unified Development Ordinance would result in practical 

difficulties or impose exceptional hardships due to the special and unique 

conditions that are not generally found on other properties in the same zoning 

district; 

 

Analysis.  The UDO states that in making a determination whether there are 

unique circumstances, practical difficulties, or particular hardships in a variation 

petition, the Planning and Zoning Commission shall take into consideration the 

factors listed in UDO §17.04.150.D.2.   

 

 Particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical conditions results in a 

particular hardship upon the owner as distinguished from a mere 

inconvenience. The subject property is surrounded by existing lots that do not 

meet all the standards defined in the UDO for R-4 properties. The property is 

land locked and thus restricted by the narrower surrounding existing lots. The 

average lot in the surrounding area has a width of 66 ft and the proposed lots 

have a width of 87.5 ft.  The proposed lot sizes, although smaller than the 

neighboring lots along the east side of 5th St., the proposed lots are similar in 

size to the lots to the west and south. Additionally the proposed lots will not 

appear smaller from the street when compared to the much more narrow 

properties on the east side of 5th St. The applicant could have developed the 

property as a flag lot with a narrow  triangular shaped with 11 ft of frontage 

along McCarthy Rd. The triangular shaped lot was sold to the neighboring 

property owner to the south. However flag lot design would have been in 

conflict the UDO 17.04.110 A restriction to avoid irregular shaped lots.  

 

 The conditions upon which the petition for variation is based would not be 

applicable generally to other property within the same zoning district.  The 

surrounding properties are established single-family homes. The subject 

property is one of the last vacant properties in the area.  With a size in excess 

of half an acre, the subject lot is substantially larger than a typical R-4 lot. 

 

 The alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person 

presently having an interest in the property. The original Becker’s Subdivision 

platted 5th St.  along the east side of lots 72-77. The platted road was proposed 

to allow access to lots 72-77 along the east of the property. The road was 

instead constructed along the west of lots 72-77. Had the original placement of 

5th St. been along the east side of lots 72-77 it is unlikely that lot 43 would have 

been split into the configuration seen today. Additionally lots 42 and 43 were 

subdivided after Becker’s Subdivision creating the irregular shaped lots 

constraining the subject property. Both subdivisions and road alignment were 
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done prior to the current owner taking possession.  However, it is staff’s 

understanding that the current owner did exacerbate the subject property’s 

current difficulty; at the time of purchase the subject site included a small “flag 

pole” access to McCarthy Road, which the current owner sold several years 

ago. 

 

 The granting of the variation will not be detrimental to the public welfare or 

injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the 

subject project is located.  The request will not be detrimental to public welfare 

or injurious to other properties or improvements. The applicant is proposing 

single-family homes in an established single-family neighborhood. The 

applicant is proposing to dedicate 15ft of the front portion of the property for a 

public right-of-way increasing the width of the road in front of the proposed 

lots to improve the public access along 5th St.  

 

 The variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent 

properties or substantially increase congestion in the public street or increase 

the danger of fire or endanger the public safety or substantially diminish or 

impair property values within the neighborhood. The variations would not 

endanger public safety, substantially impair property values, diminish 

adequate supply of light or air, or increase the danger of fire or congestion. 

The variation will result in an increase the value of the subject property by 

developing it with two single-family lots. The creation of two lots rather than 

one mitigates the size of any proposed homes. If the property was developed 

as only a single lot, the home that would be permitted per UDO standards 

could be significantly larger than the surrounding properties. Alternatively, the 

two proposed lots have smaller building envelopes thus ensuring future homes 

constructed on the subject site would be less out of scale when compared to 

the existing surrounding homes. Additionally the variations will increase the 

safety incoming and outgoing traffic by widening a portion of the existing 

road.   

 

As noted, the subject site is not serviced by municipal water and no fire 

hydrants are located on 5th Street.  Lack of fire suppression via fire hydrants is 

detrimental to public safety in a community.  However, notwithstanding 

access issues, the site is a lot of record and could be developed with one 

single-family home.  Staff finds that the building of two homes versus one home 

on the subject site is not a substantial increase in risk to public safety, given 

that none of the homes on 5th Street have access to fire hydrants and those 

homes are situated closer to one another than the proposed development.  

See attached Fire Marshal letter for the Fire District’s comments. 

 

3. The variation will not alter the essential character of the locality and will not be a 

substantial detriment to adjacent property. 

 

Analysis. The variations will not alter the essential character of the local area as 

the proposal is for two-single family homes, which is consistent with surrounding 

land uses.  Additionally the surrounding lots do not confirm the standard R-4 lot 

widths. The proposed lot sizes are smaller than the surrounding properties and the 

proposed lots; however, the proposed lots are more consistent with the 
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surrounding lots widths. Additionally the proposal will achieve the goals of the 

Lemont 2030 Comprehensive Plan as stated previously. 

 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

The UDO requires that the applicant demonstrate consistency with all three of the 

variation standards contained within §17.04.150.D. and staff finds that all are substantially 

met. Staff recommends approval of the variations. The PZC does not recommend the 

approval of the variations. Although the property will vary slightly from the standard R-4 

requirements in the UDO, the proposed variations will be more consistent with the 

surrounding single-family homes that currently do not meet the minimum width standards 

required in UDO. Additionally, the proposal will achieve the goals of the Lemont 2030 

Comprehensive Plan that designates this area as Infill Residential.  

 

Prior to ordinance approval, however, the applicant should resolve the outstanding 

issues related to roadway and utility access.  Staff would not recommend approval of a 

plat until these items are addressed. 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS 

 

1. Site photographs 

2. Village Engineer comments 

3. Fire Marshal comments 

4. Applicant submissions 

5. Excerpt from the draft March 26, 2016 Planning and Zoning Commission Meeting  
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Attachment 1 Site photographs 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 1 View of the property from the southeast corner looking west. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2 View of the neighboring properties to the southwest. 
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Figure 3 As the proposed properties are wider than the existing lots, as shown above roughly one and a half 

existing lots are across the street from the first proposed lot. 

 

Figure 4 The view of the property from roughly the middle of the parcel looking north. 
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B. 16-03 480 5ht Street Variations and Resubdivision 

 
Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open the public hearing for Case 16-03. 
 
Commissioner McGleam made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kwasneski to 
open the public hearing for Case 16-03.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
 
Staff Presentation 

 
Mrs. Valone stated tonight the Commission is just making a recommendation for the 
variations.  If they make a recommendation for the variations and it gets approved by 
the Village Board the plat of resubdivsion would have to come back through.  She said 
she wanted to make sure that the Commission understood that it was a dual process. 
 
She said William Brennan, owner of the property located 480 5th Street is requesting 
variations from the Lemont Unified Development Ordinance.  The purpose of the 
requested zoning entitlements are to allow for a subdivision of a single existing 
property into two 87.5 feet wide and 10,800 square foot single-family lots.  Staff is 
recommending approval with conditions.  The property is part of the Becker’s 
subdivision from 1880 and is zoned R-4.  This zoning classification requires a 
minimum lot size of 12,500 square feet and minimum lot width of 90 feet.  The 
applicant applied to develop the lot in 2003 with a similar proposal, the application was 
denied by the Village Board, which raised concerns over the proposed size of the lots 
without a road right-of-way dedication to the Village.  The neighboring property 
owners from the east side of 5th Street also commented that 5th Street is a private road 
for which access to the east lots was granted through private road and right-of-way 
easements in 1890.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated the Becker subdivision created 77 lots from 4th Street to 6th Street.  
She showed on the overhead an aerial view of the area.  At that time, the subject site 
was part of a larger site known as lot 43.  A subsequent subdivision has created the 
current lot configuration for the subject property and the neighboring properties to the 
south.  The original plat showed the location of 5th Street along the east property of lots 
77-72.  The recorded documentation does not indicate why the location of 5th Street 
changed from its originally planned location to its current configuration.  She showed 
on the overhead where it was originally plotted and where it currently exists.   
 
The subject site only has access from 5th Street.  It is staff’s understanding that the 
subject site was once a “flag lot” with a small access to McCarthy, but the owner 
developed that separate piece of property that extended to McCarthy to that piece of 
property years ago.  She showed on the overhead the flag lot she was talking about.  

hvalone
Typewritten Text
Attachment 2: Draft minutes for the March 16,2016 PZC Meeting
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Fifth Street is not a dedicated right-of-way.  Easements were granted to the 
homeowners of the properties on the east side of 5th Street by recorded document 
numbers.  The applicant will need to secure an easement to the subject site, either 
through easement agreement among the owners of neighboring properties or 
declaratory judgement by a court, to ensure access to the site from 5th Street.  Staff 
recommends that the applicant secure such access prior to ordinance approval.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the applicant is requesting variations for utility connections, minimum 
lot size, lot area, and sidewalk requirements.  Currently the properties along 5th Street 
north of McCarthy Road are serviced by a sanitary sewer underneath 5th Street and well 
water. The closest water main to the subject property is 275 feet west along 4th street.  
The properties along 5th Street do not have public utility easements.  The applicant has 
provided a cost estimate of $73, 244 to bring the water utilities to the two proposed lots 
from 4th Street with no easements.  The applicant is requesting that a waiver be granted 
to allow the properties to remain on well water as the cost and the lack of public utility 
easements create a significant hardship.  As 5th Street is located within a private 
easement, the applicant may need to take additional steps to connect to the existing 
sewer system similar to their requirement for access.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated the applicant is requesting a variation from the minimum lot size 
and he is looking for two lots at about roughly 10,800 square feet.  The proposed lot 
sizes are a 15% variation from the UDO as defined by minimum lot size.  The applicant 
is proposing to dedicate 15 feet of each proposed lot to the Village for public right-of-
way.  Therefore, staff finds this deviation acceptable due to the dedication and restraints 
of the property.  The applicant is also requesting a variation from the 90 feet minimum 
lot width.  The proposed lot width is a request for a 3% variation from the minimum 90 
feet.  Staff finds this deviation acceptable.  Additionally, the applicant is looking for a 
variation from parkway width and sidewalk requirements.  The applicant is also 
requesting a waiver from the requirement to construct sidewalks as the surrounding 
properties do not have them.  Staff finds this deviation acceptable only as a lot split 
because 5th is not dedicated right-of-way for the entire length.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the UDO states the variation must be consistent with three standards 
to be approved.  The first is that the variation is in harmony with the general purpose 
and intent of the UDO.  The proposed lots will not alter the established character of the 
residential area.  Subject property is proposed to be single-family lots that are wider 
than the lots along the east side of 5th Street.  The proposed lots are smaller in size to 
the neighboring properties, however when viewed from the road the new lots will not 
appear smaller due to the wider lot width.  The average width of the lots along the east 
side of 5th Street is 66 feet.  The narrower and smaller proposed lots will fit the 
established neighborhood better than the standard R-4 requirements.  Additionally the 
subject property is classified in the Comprehensive 2030 Plan as infill residential.  The 
goal of the infill residential is construction of new home sites on remaining vacant lots 
in the area that are consistent with the established character of the neighborhood.  The 
proposal would develop the vacant lot, although it does not fully meet the R-4 standards 
it is consistent with the neighborhood.   
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The second condition is that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, and 
thus strict enforcement of the UDO would result in practical difficulties or impose 
exceptional hardships due to the special and unique conditions that are not generally 
found on other properties in the same zoning district.  The subject property is 
surrounded by existing lots that do not meet all the standards defined in the UDO for R-
4 properties.  The property is land locked and thus restricted by the narrower 
surrounding existing lots.  The average lot in the surrounding area has a width of 66 
feet and the proposed lots have a width of 87.5 feet.  The proposed lots are similar in 
size to the lots to the west and south.  The proposed lots will not appear smaller from 
the street when compared to the much more narrow properties along the east side of 5th 
Street.  The applicant could have developed the property as a flag lot, however a flag 
lot design would have been in conflict with the UDO restriction to avoid irregular shape 
lots.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the original Becker Subdivision platted 5th Street along the east side 
of lot 72-77.  The platted road was proposed to allow access to lots 72-77, instead it 
was constructed along the west side.  Had the original placement of 5th Street been 
along the east side, it is unlikely that lot 43 would have been split into the configuration 
seen today.  The subject property will not be detrimental to public welfare or injurious 
to other properties or improvements.  The applicant is proposing single-family lots in 
an established single-family neighborhood.  The applicant is proposing to dedicate 15 
feet of the front portion of the property for a public right-of-way increasing the width of 
the road in front of the proposed lots to improve access along 5th Street.  The creation of 
two lots rather than one mitigates the size of any proposed homes.  If the property was 
developed as only a single lot shown it could be significantly larger than the 
surrounding properties.  Alternatively, the two proposed lots have smaller building 
envelopes thus ensuring future homes constructed on the subject site would be less out 
of scale when compare to the existing homes.  Additionally the variations will increase 
the safety of incoming and outgoing traffic by widening a portion of the existing road.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated as noted, the subject property is not serviced by municipal water 
and no fire hydrants are located on 5th Street.  Lack of fire suppression via fire hydrants 
is detrimental to public safety in a community.  However, notwithstanding access 
issues, the site is a lot of record and could be developed with one single-family home.  
Two homes versus one home on the subject site is not a substantial increase in risk to 
public safety, given that none of the homes on 5th Street have access to fire hydrants 
and those homes are situated closer to one another than the proposed development.   
 
The third and final variation standard is that the variation will not alter the essential 
character of the locality and will not be a substantial detriment to adjacent property.  
The variation will not alter the essential character of the local area as the proposal is for 
two single-family homes, which is consistent with surrounding land uses.  Additionally 
the surrounding lots do not conform to the standard R-4 standards.  The proposed lot 
sizes are smaller than the surrounding properties however, the proposed lots are more 
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consistent with the surrounding lot widths.  Additionally, the proposed lot will achieve 
the goals of the Lemont 2030 Comprehensive Plan.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the UDO requires that the applicant demonstrate consistency with all 
three of the variation standards, and staff finds that all are substantially met.  Staff 
recommends approval of the variations.  Although the property will vary slightly from 
the standard R-4 requirements in the UDO, the proposed variations will be more 
consistent with the surrounding single-family homes that currently do not meet the 
minimum lot width standards required in the UDO.  However, staffs condition to 
approval is prior to ordinance approval, the applicant shall resolve the outstanding 
issues related to roadway and utility access.  She stated this would conclude staff’s 
presentation. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked what the current width of the roadway was. 
 
Mrs. Valone stated it varies.  There are some portions that are 15 and there are some 
that are 20.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked what the current access easement width was.   
 
Mrs. Valone said it is the private access easements that were granted in 1890 which 
ranges in feet from 20 to 33 feet. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there has been any discuss with Cook County Health about 
these properties that are within proximity to public water.  Usually the Health 
Department requires connection to the water main if they are within a certain distance.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated that is correct.  In the State Plumbing Code there used to be a local 
amendment that said if utilities were not adjacent, and that would be determined based 
on cost (economic hardship) and adjacency.  This was reviewed by the plumbing 
inspector and the Village engineer, both find that 275 feet through non-easement areas 
was a hardship.  The Village engineer also commented that based on his experience if 
they were going to place the wells instead of extending the water main they would need 
to be shifted.  So in his opinion it would be allowed to do so.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if these homes would be required to connect to the sewer that 
is running down 5th Street.   
 
Mrs. Valone said yes.  The recommendation is that they would be required to connect 
to the sewer and left on well water.  However, because the sewer is located on these 
private lots the applicant is required to have access to these private easements prior to 
approval.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the existing sewer had a utility easement. 
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Mrs. Valone stated it does not.  The road is private from what the Village attorney and 
Village staff has determined based on the easements.  The sewer that runs underneath it 
does not have any sort of dedicated easements either.  It is the Village sewer but there 
are no dedicated easements.  Additionally, the Village has been plowing and 
performing some maintenance activities on 5th Street for the past 15 years.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if staff knew when that sewer went in.   
 
Village Trustee Stapleton said he thinks it was in the 70’s after the tornado.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated he would guess then that it was a function of septic system 
failures.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the only easements are between property owners that fall within the 
original lots of 77, 76, 75, and 74.  They have private roadway easements.  The only 
way this roadway was granted was based on the property owner that owned a number 
of these giving these other lots the ability to have access by selling them an easement.   
 
Commissioner McGleam stated there are overhead utilities on 5th Street so there must 
be some utility easements.   
 
Mrs. Valone said not granted to the Village.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated if ComEd was in there he is wondering if a public utility 
easement was granted but not recorded.   
 
Discussion continued in regard to utility easement for ComEd. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson asked if tonight they are going after the fact that there is no 
access to the sight or just the setback. 
 
Mrs. Valone said how the applicant gets access cannot be determined by the Village.  If 
the Village Board wishes to grant these variations that is up to them.  From staff’s 
perspective the applicant has shown no documentation that they have an easement for 
road and utilities.  Staff is recommending that if they get an approved ordinance then 
they secure that through either purchasing easements from the surrounding property 
owners or getting a declaratory judgment.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked if there was anything the Village can do since they are 
servicing the roads in the first place.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated that that at this time the Village has no easement thus the road is 
private.   
 
Commissioner Maher asked how would water get brought into these properties. 
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Mrs. Valone said they would either need to extended it along McCarthy or purchase 
easements from these property owners to get it back here.  The price of $73,000 did not 
include the price for purchasing easements.  It would just be the price of the pipe and 
the cost of getting it over there.  Any additional cost could not be determined without 
some sort of negotiation.   
 
Discussion continued in regards to connecting water to these lots and surrounding 
homes.   
 
Commissioner Maher stated he does not think these lots should be on well.  They 
should be considering other options to get water service to these properties.  The whole 
area should be looked at for consideration.  These are older areas in town and it is the 
Village’s responsibility to provide water to the residents.  He said fire suppression is a 
huge issue.  Lots 40 and 41 could end up being split also.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said he feels Commission Maher is correct.  There is an opportunity 
here for the Village to do water main extension as a special service area.   
 
Mrs. Valone stated it is not a simple issue but a complex issue.  Staff has had some 
preliminary discussions and it is something that they need to look at.  They do not have 
the easements or real ability to do it at this current moment.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said there should be at least a 60 foot right-of-way.  The Village 
might want to do 50 feet because they are not putting sidewalks in.  There is already 
sewer and electric there and if they are going to put water there then there should be a 
right-of-way dedicated on the property.  He stated they are asking for these variations 
but the lots are not resubdivided. 
 
Mrs. Valone stated if the Commission approves the variations, and then they are 
subsequently approved by the Village Board, that is when their plat would have to 
come back before the Commission.  
 
Chairman Spinelli asked would they be subject to access and the plat.  They are 
granting variances for two lots that don’t exist.   
 
Mrs. Valone said the Commission is granting the variation for them to have the ability 
to split the lot.  So the variations would be contingent on platting as entitled by these 
variations.   
 
Commissioner Maher stated he also has an issue with not having sidewalks.  He 
understands there are bigger issues with water and sewer, but maybe they should be 
asking for something to put sidewalks in the future.  They required this out on the 
Rugby property and they do out around town as a starting point for sidewalks to be put 
in.  In this case, if they feel that they are warranted then there should be some type of 
cash consideration to address the sidewalks in the future.   
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Commissioner McGleam asked for staff to summarize the variations. 
 
Mrs. Valone said the variations are for the use of wells instead of extending the water 
main, lot size, lot width, and a waiver for the placement of sidewalks.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any further questions for staff at this time.  None 
responded. He then asked if there was anyone in the audience that wanted to speak in 
regards to this public hearing. 
 
Public Comment 

 
Chief Rimbo, Fire Chief, stated they have three main concerns.  The first is that the 
road is not wide enough and it is a nightmare if there is no water.  The second is there is 
no turn around at the end of the property so they cannot turn around the vehicles.  The 
biggest concern that they have is the water.  It is 2016 and they need to be putting water 
and fire hydrants on the streets.  The same thing is happening on 2nd, 3rd and 6th Street 
also.  At some point you are going to be hearing about it whether it is for 
redevelopment or whatever it is and they need to be looking at the bigger picture.  The 
biggest issue is not having any fire hydrants on the street and this is the opportunity to 
do it.  There is a reason why when you live in a subdivision with fire hydrants that your 
insurance is a lot less than area that is rural.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if these residents would be required to have sprinklers. 
 
Chief Rimbo said they are currently using the International Fire Code 2006 Edition.  
They are looking to upgrade to the 2015 Edition at some point.  The answer would be 
no that they would not require that, but he would love to be able to do that.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated he has seen other areas develop in other communities where a 
community has a plan to bring water when it can, but until then the homes that are built 
with a booster pump with a reservoir tank that can handle whatever the fire department 
felt was necessary.   
 
Chief Rimbo said he would like that but currently he would not be able to enforce it.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the applicant was willing to have something like this would 
this help with their decision. 
 
Chief Rimbo stated if they were going to sprinkler the home than yes they would be 
willing to look at that.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if the applicant wanted to come up and speak. 
 
William Brennan, applicant, said he has owned this lot for about 40 years.  He has had 
access on 5th Street for maintaining it and would like at this point to develop it.  He 
agrees with Commissioner Maher and with supplying water to the whole area.  He 
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would definitely contribute to it or for in the future.  In regards to sidewalks he has no 
objections to contributing their share.  At this point they need to get a recommendation 
that they could develop it because he knows there are objections because it is a private 
street.  He believes they can overcome those objections whether it goes to court or with 
the improvements to the area.  Staff has explained mostly everything else that goes with 
the property. 
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if they would be in favor of giving it total right-of-way. 
 
Mr. Brennan stated he would give it total right-of-way and give it up to 50 feet.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if he would object going to 17 feet, which if the 33 feet gets 
converted into right-of-way then his 17 foot would get a 50 foot.  He would also request 
a 10 foot utility easement on his lot, so the provisions would be there so the Village 
wouldn’t have to purchase an easement from him.   
 
Mr. Brennan said he would definitely agree to that.  It would be in his best interest to 
have the water in there.   
 
Chairman Spinelli stated this would be a start to get water down 5th Street.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any questions for the applicant at this time.  
None responded.  He then asked if there was anyone in the audience that wanted come 
up and speak.   
 
Gerald Johnson, 455 5th Street, said 5th Street is a 20 foot wide easement.  Someone 
mentioned that the dedication could have come from lot 73 but the people that live 
there do not know of any dedication.  He stated he could not find anything on it, but he 
did find some information stating the south westerly part of lot 73 that is contained 
within the 33 foot McCarthy Road easement.  As far as he knows, 5th Street from lot 73 
to 77 is 20 feet wide.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if he was referring to the easement or pavement. 
 
Mr. Johnson stated the pavement varies from 12 feet to 17 feet depending on where you 
are at.  The road width at McCarthy Road is 15 feet.  There is not enough room for two 
cars to pull in.  There is poor access and adding four more cars is not going to help.  
There are families there on 5th Street that have younger kids.  As far as water, he has 
had his well since ’44 and it is still pumping.  The 15 foot improvement in front of his 
property, if he would be allowed to do this, would do nothing because he would have 
driveways. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said the purpose is for dedicating right-of-way. 
 
Mr. Johnson stated he could see it was a benefit if it went all the way up to McCarthy 
Road.   
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Lori Barnett, 471 5th Street, said one of her main concerns with the street is her 
children.  Their street is very private, small and short.  With the private street, that 
looks like it does not go anywhere, they have cars speeding down the street.  They have 
had people mistake their street for 4th Street and once they realize that it does not go 
through they turn around and zip back down.  If they were to add any width to that 
street it would only allow more access for cars to come down there.  As far as the water 
issue, all of them are happy with the well system that they have.  She has just invested 
money into getting new filters put in.  The water she gets from the well is far better than 
any bottle water or city water.  She asked why should they be forced into a water 
system that could possibly become contaminated like Flint, Michigan or Crestwood, 
Illinois.  If they are happy with what they have then they should not be forced into 
something that they are not interested in.  She stated she purchased her home from her 
grandmother and does not plan on going anywhere until she dies.   
 
Mrs. Barnett stated Mr. Brennan land locked himself and he knew this when he built his 
property on lot 3.  The construction on that house was done on a holiday weekend when 
all offices were not open so nobody can call someone to halt the construction of it.  He 
knew he supposed to the house on the east side of the property and he did not.  In 
regards to the private easement that is there where the private road is from lot 74 to 77, 
they own feet of property on the other side of that road so that is their extra parking.  
Some of the driveways are very small and you can’t fit many cars so they use the area 
for extra parking.  With these lots it will create more traffic on the road.  She has never 
received any paperwork nor does her grandmother have any paperwork stating that 
there is a public easement for ComEd.  If she owns the property all the way up to the 
street and across the street and they want to extend the road, she wants to know what 
happens to the property that she has been paying taxes on.  She should not be forced to 
give up her property that she has been paying taxes on.   
 
Mrs. Barnett said in regards to the comment on the snow removal, if she has been 
paying property taxes in this town what benefits is she getting other than that snow 
removal.  They are the last street in town to be snow plowed.  By the time the plow 
comes they have already shoveled out the street in front.  Lastly, if this does happen to 
go through then there would no access for them to get in and out of their homes during 
the construction phase.  When they redid the street and put asphalt down they had to 
park on 4th Street and walk over with kids and groceries.  There is no way when these 
homes are built that they would be able to fit all those trucks on the street.  In regards to 
the maintenance of the property, Mr. Brennan never did too much to it until she had 
made many phone calls with complaints about the length of the lawn.  He did finally 
mow it and they were coming out but the service has dwindle to every couple of 
months.  There is a huge pile of branches just sitting in the middle of the property for 
the past few years.  She does not want to be forced into a change and hate the town 
where she has grown up and loves.   
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Chairman Spinelli asked if she was opposed to even one home being built.  It is 
currently a platted lot and if access gets resolved he could come in and build a single-
family home.  He asked if she has the same concerns for one house being built. 
 
Mrs. Barnett stated absolutely.  Had he gone with the plans he submitted 10 to 15 years 
ago then they would not be standing here today.   
 
Giedre Knieza, 491 5th Street, said she just bought her property two years ago and one 
of the reason why they bought the property was because they like the area.  They knew 
it was a private road and that the city does not service it.  They were happy about that 
and they like the well system.  She also has kids and she does not want to see any extra 
traffic.  Her house was built in ’94 and she does not plan on moving anytime soon.  She 
is concerned if a new house is built that it will then affect her taxes.  They like that they 
have a big backyard and nobody in front of them.   
 
Tony Smith, 499 5th Street, stated he agrees with what has been said so far.  He 
understands that the Village wants to get Lemont going and bring them water, but they 
are happy with their house and well.  His concern is that he does not want to give up 
that 20 feet.  Their street is quite and you know who is going down their street.  Now 
that they put a dead end sign up they don’t get as many people coming down their 
block.  He is not sure how this got land locked.  When he bought his house his plat 
showed that he had an extra 20 feet at the end of his driveway.  The first three house are 
newer homes and that is where it changed from 20 feet to the 33 feet.  The people 
further down the road their plat is going to say 20 feet.  This is the third time they have 
been here for this property.  He hopes the Commission will consider their side of the 
story.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said just to be clear that the Village is not proposing to take any of 
their land. 
 
Mr. Smith stated he understands that but the Village is proposing to widening that.  The 
applicant can only widen the road in front of his house which is further down. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said that is what the applicant has indicated that he would widen the 
road in front of his property.  The Village is not proposing to take any of their land.  
The Village understands that this is a private easement.  It would be up to the applicant 
and the private owners of that easement to try to work something out.  It is between 
private property owners and not the Village.   
 
Mr. Smith stated he has a ComEd pole right in his front yard.  He knows it was 
mentioned about utility easement and he is not sure of any easement.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said if there is sewer and utility poles there than there should be an 
easement.   
 



31 
 

Commissioner Sanderson stated if a line came down then they couldn’t come onto their 
property to repair it.   
 
Phil Cullin, 12995 Parker Road, said he is going to do the development of this property 
if it gets approved.  He spent a lot of time down in Cook County achieves trying to 
figure this all out.  When looking at the plats for the north and south half of lot 73 and 
there were iron stakes set at 33 feet.  In regards to the flag lot, lots 1, 2, and 3 was 
basically a subdivision of lot 42.  So lot 3 was a buildable lot so there was two separate 
buildable lots.  As long as he has been building in Lemont they have never allowed to 
build on flag lot.  They would have to reach an agreement with the other owners or else 
go into court and let a judge decided.  The only private road he knows in Lemont is 
Ruffled Feathers and the Village does not plow that.  The road that was public 
easement in 1880 was on the east end.  He is going to go back to continue to research 
and so far what he knows is that it was never platted and it was not a recorded 
subdivision.  Their assumption is if the Village paved the road and there is a sewer 
there then it is not a private road and that is up to them to prove it.   
 
Mr. Johnson stated at a Village Board meeting it was brought up about this land and the 
private road as to why they are plowing it.  The Village attorney at that time, John 
Antonopoulos, said it would be wiser for the Village to plow it for legal reasons and 
they continued to do so.  He would have to search to find the minutes on that meeting. 
 
Nick Orlando, 1151 McCarthy Road, said he is lot 2.  When he bought his lot there was 
a house kiddy corner towards the back on lot 3 and that was a driveway in there.  Mr. 
Brennan stated he didn’t know about it, but he did.  He stated he was approached by 
Mr. Brennan about purchasing it and when he agreed to buy that is when Mr. Brennan 
doubled the priced.  As far as him putting up a home everything was given a variance.  
The Fire Department was against it because there is only eight feet between the two 
roofs.  Mr. Orlando then showed the Commission a picture of what was proposed.  He 
said Mr. Brennan would park on his property and they would have to call the police.  
He has pictures of what was proposed and what was built.  The applicant had his access 
to the property through lot 3 but instead he built a small home and land locked himself. 
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated the applicant has a problem and he is gearing up to 
solve that problem.  At this point the applicant is land locked whether he knew it or not.   
 
Mr. Orlando said what he is trying to show is that if you grant him the variations there 
could be problems down the road.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated none of the drawings that he is showing are stamped 
drawing so it is hard to take it into account right now.   
 
Maureen Orlando, 1151 McCarthy Road said they are not trying to rehash what 
happened.  They just want the future for their neighborhood to stay as quaint and small 
as it has been.  This man wants to build more and more and squish them in there.  She 
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does not deny him to build his one house there on lot 43, but do not give him any more 
variances.   
 
Mr. Brennan stated lot 3 did meet all the requirements for getting a building permit 
there.  He can produce the correct plans and not the pictures that Mr. Orlando is 
showing.  When he bought the property he bought two lots not one lot.  He applied for 
a permit and built on lot 3 and met all the requirements set by the Village of Lemont.  
He said Mr. Orlando has said lies here tonight.  He stated that he has tried to sell him 
the lot at double the price which he never did.  He takes offense at what he is saying 
because it is not correct.  He is not sure what pictures he is showing but he can provide 
plans for that lot.  In regards to the lot that is in question tonight, he pays taxes on the 
property just like the neighbors.  There is a road there that he has been using and he 
would like to develop the property.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there was anyone else in the audience that wanted to speak 
in regards to this case.  None responded.  He asked if any of the Commissioners had 
any further questions for the applicant.  None responded.  He then called for a motion 
to close the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to close 
the public hearing for Case 16-03.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All  
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 
 
Plan Commission Discussion 

 
Commissioner Sanderson said they had talked earlier about redevelopment and things 
might have gotten misunderstood.  There are no plans to purchase someone’s house or 
wanting to knock down someone’s house.  He understands that the neighbors are happy 
with well.  He has well himself and he likes it also.  However, from a fire protection 
standpoint they want to have a way to protect them.  That discussion didn’t have 
anything to do with knocking houses down.  The conversation that came up is if 
someone started buying those lots and they wanted to redevelop it what are they going 
to do.  Part of their job being on a Planning Commission is to think ahead and some of 
the discussion tonight is just what they do.  He stated that they understand that they 
have a neighborhood and they don’t want cars zipping down there.  Unfortunately, 
there are some rights and him owning that lot he wants to develop is one.  When he 
thinks about the lots size, the variance it is only 3%.  The variances are not unheard of 
for subdividing these two lots.  The biggest issue is the road and who has rights to it.  
That is not the issue to decide tonight though.  A lot of the discussion was over this 
road tonight and that his not his issue to debate.  The two lots are going to wider than 
some of the homes across the street. 
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Commissioner Maher stated they are voting on four things tonight.  One is well 
compared to city water.  The other are lot size, lot width and parkway requirement.  The 
applicant is also asking for a waiver to construct sidewalks.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson said the applicant stated tonight that he is willing to put the 
sidewalk in or make the contribution.   
 
Commissioner Zolecki stated in regards to the road issue, it should be resolved before it 
comes before them.  At the same time, it is the applicant’s right to file for this variance 
and he gets the reason why.  There is a little discrepancy as to whether to put the 
sidewalks in or make a contribution.  For him the variance on lot width and size, even 
though they are minor, they are still a variance.  Those are the older historical lots and 
there has to be something said about the depth when compared to the width.  Based on 
that, he does have an issue with this subdivide.  If they want to develop it as a single 
home that is their right.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson said the only thing he will say about these lots was they were 
originally on septic which went away when the sewer got put in.  He understands that 
these lots are part of the character of Lemont, but he does not feel that they would see 
those lots today.  This is an infill district, so by dividing the lot it fits in with the plan.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked what type of road easement would the applicant need to 
build on that lot.   
 
Commissioner Sanderson stated unless he buys land he has to prove that they have been 
using that road to access their lot.  He is not speaking legally but it is his understanding.   
 
Chairman Spinelli said it will come down to what the Village needs for a public road.   
 
Commissioner McGleam asked if the applicant needs to get access from lots 73, 74, 
and 75. 
 
Chairman Spinelli said either way the applicant is responsible for getting access to his 
property whether it is one lot or two lots.   
 
Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any further questions.  He then called for a 
recommendation. 
 
Plan Commissioner Recommendation 

  
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to 
recommend to the Mayor and Village Board approval of the variation to allow the 
properties to remain on well water as opposed to using city water.  A roll call vote was 
taken: 
Ayes:  Sanderson, Spinelli 
Nays:  Maher, McGleam, Kwasneski, Zolecki 
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Motion denied 
  
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to 
recommend to the Mayor and Village Board approval of the variation for lot size and 
width.  A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:  Maher, Sanderson, Spinelli 
Nays:  McGleam, Kwasneski, Zolecki 
Motion denied 
 
Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to 
recommend to the Mayor and Village Board approval of the variation to allow for 
waiver to construct sidewalks.  A roll call vote was taken: 
Ayes:   
Nays:  Maher, Sanderson, McGleam, Kwasneski, Zolecki, Spinelli 
Motion denied 
 
Mrs. Valone stated she just wants to comment that the Village can no way rule on the 
access to this road.  That needs to be done through private easements or through the 
court.  The Village is not at this time proposing any sort of reaching out for a dedicated 
easement from the property owners.  That discussion is really not appropriate for this 
Commission and is more of a policy issue that has to be made by the Village Board and 
there has been no talks of that.  There has been no plan for any sort of Village request 
for any easement along this road or utility.  In regards to the water utilities, just like the 
road easements, the Village does not have a plan for any type of engagement in 
bringing utilities there at this current time.  Because of this case it has been brought up 
that it is an issue that the Village, Fire Protection and some outside agencies need to 
discuss and have a developable future plan for.  They do not have that plan right now 
and it will be something that they will work on in the future.   
 
Commissioner Kwasneski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner McGleam to 
authorize the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact for Case 16-03 as prepared by 
staff.  A voice vote was taken: 
Ayes:  All 
Nays:  None 
Motion passed 

 

IV.          ACTION ITEMS 

 

     None 
 
V.           GENERAL DISCUSSION 
 
     None 
 
VI.           AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
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TO:  Committee of the Whole 
 
FROM:  Charity Jones, Planning & Economic Development Director   
   
SUBJECT: Class 6b request – 16548 New Avenue 
 
DATE:  April 14, 2016 
       
 
CLASS 6B PROGRAM DESCRIPTION 
 
The Cook County Assessor’s office offers the Class 6b program to attract new industry, 
stimulate industrial expansion, and increase employment opportunities throughout the 
county. The 6b classification allows industrial property to be assessed at 10% of market 
value for 10 years, 15% in the 11th year, and 20% in the 12th year of the classification, 
rather than at the standard 25%. To qualify for the program, a property must be (1) used 
primarily for industrial purposes and (2) be new construction, a substantial rehabilitation 
of an existing industrial site, or a substantial re-occupancy of an abandoned building. 
The 6b eligibility bulletin states a municipality must pass an ordinance or resolution that it 
consents and supports the 6b tax classification and that “it finds Class 6b necessary for 
development to occur on the subject property.” Otherwise, a property is not eligible to 
qualify for the classification. 
 
 
REQUEST SUMMARY 
 
Subject Property.  The subject site is approximately 8.3 acres at 16548 New Avenue.  It is 
located approximately one quarter mile from the Cook/Will county boundary.  Currently 
the site is improved with a single-family residential home and four accessory buildings.  
The property is unincorporated and adjacent to the Village by the Public Works site, 
located west of the subject property.  The 2015 property taxes on the subject site were 
$4,491.27. 
 
Proposed Business.  Currently the applicant is in business with his brother at a location four 
miles west of the subject site.  The companies are separating; of the current 130 
employees, approximately 85 are leaving to join the new venture and the remainder are 
staying at the current location/business.  Although there will be 85 total employees at the 
new company, the majority are drivers who are out of the area most of the day on 12 
hour shifts; 12 office staff and 6 mechanic shop employees are on site full-time.  The 
business will operate 24 hours a day. 
 

Village of Lemont 
Planning & Economic Development Department 

 
418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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The Proposed Development.  The applicant is the contract purchaser of the subject 
property.  If granted the Class 6b incentive, the applicant intends to construct a 25,000 sf 
facility that includes 14,000 sf of office space and 11,000 sf of service and fueling area for 
the company’s fuel trucks.  The plans for the remainder of the site include employee and 
visitor parking, as well as outdoor parking for 56 company fuel trucks.  The subject 
property under contract by the applicant and the purchase price is $450,000; the 
estimated cost of the proposed development is $1.5 million.   
 
ANALYSIS 
 
Demonstrated Need for the Incentive.  Since this application is for a new development of 
a previously non-industrial site, the applicant focuses his demonstration of need not on 
whether the business could be profitable without the 6b incentive but whether the 
subject site could be competitive against other potential locations without the 6b 
incentive.  Construction costs are similar throughout the greater Chicago area.  The 
purchase price of the subject site is approximately $54,000 / acre, which is lower than the 
observed asking price of several other land sites currently listed on loopnet.com.  
However without the class 6b incentive, property taxes on a per square foot basis would 
be substantially higher on this site than other similar Will County properties (see 
applicant’s submittal, Projected Tax Consequences section).  With the class 6b incentive, 
property taxes would be comparable to other Will County properties.   
 
Consistency with Lemont 2030. The subject site is within the Industrial future land use 
category of Lemont 2030.  It is not within one of the plan’s nine identified economic 
activity centers, which are intended to be existing or potential future hubs of business 
activity.  The proposed business is within the Transportation and Warehousing sector, 
which is a Lemont 2030 preservation industry.  Lemont 2030 states that the Village should 
seek “retention and success of existing businesses and limited attraction of new 
businesses in the preservation target industry sectors” (Lemont 2030, p.28).  Additionally, 
the Lemont Target Industries Report recommends that the Village limit any incentives or 
other business attractions efforts to businesses within the Transportation & Warehousing  
sector that: include ancillary services, provide higher ratios of employment than simply a 
warehouse or freight terminal; are barge / water transportation related; and/or buildings 
and sites with exceptional design/aesthetics.  The proposed use does not provide a 
higher than average employment ratio but does include ancillary services.  The 
proposed building is attractive and above average site design or aesthetics could be 
secured during annexation and zoning entitlement.  
 
Further, Lemont 2030 recommends the Village “should seek to increase our total acreage 
of industrial land use through annexation when the areas of annexation are adjacent to 
existing industrial/manufacturing areas and such zoning will not create a conflict with 
existing residential development” (Lemont 2030, p.34).  The property is an annexation site; 
it is adjacent to the Public Works facility and across the street from a vacant industrial 
property.  It is also immediately adjacent to unincorporated residential lots, but  
 
 
CONCLUSION 
 
Although the applicant has not demonstrated that an incentive is necessary for the 
proposed development to be financially feasible, the applicant has demonstrated that 
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the subject site is likely not competitive when measured against other similar available 
properties outside Cook County. The proposed development represents significant 
construction/development investment, substantially raises the property value of the 
subject site, and brings a successful business to the village. If the Board wishes to 
incentivize this type of development in this area, staff recommends approval of the Class 
6b request. While the proposed building is very attractive, staff also requests that the 
applicant commit to exceeding minimum Village standards for site landscaping and 
screening, given the 24 hour nature of the business. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 

1. Class 6b application package 
 
 
 
 



























































































































































J P  McMahon Transport Estimated Business Proforma

Estimated Business Pro Forma for J.P. McMahon Properties, LLC

16548 New Avenue, Lemont, IL

Income Year One w/out 6b Year One with 6b Comments

  

Projected Sales Receipts /1 $15,000,000.00 $15,000,000.00

Expenses / 2

Accounting $10,000.00 $10,000.00

Advertis ing $5,000.00 $5,000.00

Bank Interest $200,000.00 $200,000.00

Building Exp. $10,000.00 $10,000.00

Computers $15,000.00 $15,000.00

Fleetmatics $25,000.00 $25,000.00

Fuel $2,160,000.00 $2,160,000.00

Aflac Insurance $45,000.00 $45,000.00

Blue Cross Health Ins. $828,000.00 $828,000.00

Met-Life Dental Ins. $75,000.00 $75,000.00

Work Comp Ins. $271,064.00 $271,064.00

GL & Property Insurance $268,147.00 $268,147.00

$5MM Umbrella Insurance $68,670.00 $68,670.00

I-Pass $625,000.00 $625,000.00

IT $25,000.00 $25,000.00

Legal $20,000.00 $20,000.00

Licensing $135,000.00 $135,000.00

M&E $10,000.00 $10,000.00

Office Expense $30,000.00 $30,000.00

Pension Consultant $3,750.00 $3,750.00

PAYROLL \ Mechanics $367,500.00 $367,500.00

PAYROLL \ Office $836,550.00 $836,550.00

PAYROLL \ Drivers $5,818,623.00 $5,818,623.00

Profit Sharing $165,000.00 $165,000.00

Driver Gas\Gift Cards $60,000.00 $60,000.00

Management % of Profit $500,000.00 $500,000.00

Building Lease $300,000.00 $300,000.00

Tractor-Tanker Lease $950,000.00 $950,000.00

Equipment Maintenance $650,000.00 $650,000.00

Utilit ies $75,000.00 $75,000.00

Yard Expense $5,000.00 $5,000.00

Uniforms $25,000.00 $25,000.00

Real Estate Taxes $45,300.00 $113,195.00

Mortgage $23,880.00 $23,880.00

Management Fee $27,375.00 $27,375.00

Total Expenses $14,678,859.00 $14,746,754.00

Expense Ratio 97.86% 98.31%

Net Operating Income $321,141.00 $253,246.00

 

Footnotes: 
 
Real Estate Taxes is based on a Fair Market Value of $2,000,000. 
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